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By Grant Slater

Robert Corona has taken 
the reins of IBEW Local 
11 after Joël Barton 
submitted his resignation 
to the Local’s Executive 

Board in a Special Called Meeting on 
Thursday, December 14.

The board voted to appoint 
Corona to take control of the Local’s 
day-to-day operations as Business 

Manager and Financial Secretary 
from Barton, who has served in 
those positions since his election in 
June 2018.

After the vote, Corona was 
immediately sworn in by Board 
Chairman John Harriel in a ceremony 
witnessed by IBEW International 
Representative Billy Powell.

Corona will lead the organization 
through elections in June 2024 when 
membership will vote on candidates 

to fill the position. He is only the 
third Business Manager to helm IBEW 
11 in the 21st century and the first 
person of color to hold the position.

“I am humbled. I’m honored,” 
Corona told members of IBEW 
11’s senior and clerical staff at 
a luncheon the day after his 
appointment. “I’ve had the privilege 
to work under two different Business 
Managers. And I’ve seen both styles 

In Koreatown, IBEW 11 members 
are putting the finishing 
touches on two residential  
towers that have been rising 

over the Koreatown landscape north 
of Downtown Los Angeles for more 
than three years.

Jamison Services, Inc., the 

neighborhood’s most prolific 
builder, is putting up the Opus 
Towers across the street from the 
Wilshire/Normandie station on LA 
Metro’s Purple line.

Private construction efforts like 
this one that takes up half a city 

Executive Board Appoints Robert Corona as New 
IBEW 11 Business Manager
Former BM Joel Barton steps down effective immediately..
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Dear Brothers and 
Sisters of IBEW 11,

I am honored and 
humbled to serve as 
your new Business 
Manager and 
Financial Secretary. 

Thank you for entrusting me with 
this position.

I don’t take this duty lightly, 
because I know I am working on 
behalf of more than just the IBEW 
11 membership. Each one of our 
more than 9,000 electricians has a 
family that relies on them. Taking 
responsibility for the well-being 
of everyone that loves an IBEW 11 

member is part of what I do now, 
and I promise you that I will strive 
to live up to that high bar.

During my decades in the 
leadership of this Local I’ve been 
blessed to work with, and learn 
from, two Business Managers, first 
under Brother Marvin Kropke, as 
an Organizer and Business Agent, 
and then under Brother Joel Barton, 
as his Senior Assistant Business 
Manager and Director of Organizing. 

In my first week as Business 
Manager, I’ve been thinking a 
lot more about a piece of advice 
Marvin gave me years and years 
ago. He said, ‘Robert, you can’t just 

take the praise. You’ve got to take 
the arrows also at times.’

I’m ready to take arrows for 
our membership. I take this job 
on because I love this Local. I love 
what it has provided for me and 
my family, and I will do everything 
in my power to make sure that 
the decisions made on behalf of 
you, the members, are in your best 
interest. Because it means as much 
to my family as it does to yours.

When I arrived home on the day 
of my swearing in, my son called 
out to me. “Congratulations, Pops.”  
He paused a moment and said, 
“Hey, you know you’re the first 
Latino to hold that position.”

His noticing that meant a lot to 
me as a father. I’m proud to be the 
first Latino Business Manager of 
one of the biggest union Locals in 
the country.

It’s something I never could have 
imagined when I set off on my 
path as a journeyman wireman  
electrician 32 years ago. In that 
time, I’ve held nearly every position 
one can hold in our Local, from 
Apprentice Instructor to jobsite 
General Foreman. For years now, 

I’ve represented our union to 
the outside world on important 
boards and committees. My deep 
experience has prepared me to lead 
IBEW Local 11 into the future. 

Lastly, I want to thank Brother 
Joel Barton for his decades of 
service, and especially for his 
leadership at the top of IBEW 11 
over the past five and half years. 
We’ve been talking about and 
preparing for this transition for a 
long time; I am proud of all that we 
accomplished together.

At the IBEW, we are builders, and 
as I step into this position, it’s my 
duty to build on the shoulders of all 
the previous leaders who have ever 
held this position. I will take the 
best of what each previous leader 
had to offer and keep building our 
union, higher, stronger, better.

As your new Business Manager, 
it’s my pleasure to wish you Happy 
Holidays, and I’m excited for IBEW 
Local 11 to start a new year with 
new leadership and a new vision.

In Solidarity,
Robert Corona
Business Manager/Financial Secretary

I take this job on because I love this 
Local. I love what it has provided for me 
and my family, and I will do everything 
in my power to make sure that the 
decisions made on behalf of you, the 
members, are in your best interest.
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FROM THE PRESIDENT

A MESSAGE FROM THE FORMER BUSINESS MANAGER

Institutions are Lasting
Brothers and Sisters, 

I’ve been a proud 
IBEW 11 member 
for 43 years. I’ve 
been in and out 
of leadership 
positions for the 

past 33 years. I’ve seen a lot of 
change in those years. Technology, 
leadership, rules and regulations, 
elected politicians, COVID and 
more. But the one thing that 
remains the same is the IBEW. The 
organization.

During my tenure, the IBEW 
International has had five different 

Presidents. During my time, our 
own IBEW 11 has had six different 
Business Managers. But we have 
remained a political powerhouse 
throughout, and in fact, have 
grown our reputation with each 
successive leader.

And that is because we have built 
something solid, something great, 
something lasting. IBEW strong!

I am here to tell you that the 
new leadership of IBEW 11 is 
experienced. Collectively, we 
have over 100 years with this 
organization under our belt. You 
can rest assured that we will be 

here during this transition, just 
like we have with every other 
leadership transition. The ship is 
steady.

Robert Corona has over 30 
years of experience in the IBEW. 
He has been involved at every 
level of our organization and is 
involved in countless commissions, 
workshops, committees and 
lobbying efforts. His transition to 
Business Manager will reap many 
rewards for our membership.

As members, you can rest 
assured that IBEW 11 will only 
continue to grow stronger 

because of you, our members. We 
have the best, most experienced 
membership and staff of any local 
union in California. I believe in us.

Happy Holidays to all.
 

In Solidarity,
Gaylord R. “Rusty” Roten
IBEW Local 11 President

Holiday greetings, 
Sisters and 
Brothers!

This will 
be my last 
correspondence 
to you. I have 

submitted my resignation to 
the Executive Board, and they 

have elected to appoint Robert 
Corona as Business Manager 
and Financial Secretary for the 
remainder of my term.

Robert takes over for me with a 
vast amount of knowledge of the 
workings of IBEW Local 11 and is 
the best choice to continue to lead 
the way forward. He has my full 

support, and I hope you will all 
help to assist him in fulfilling his 
new obligations.

I have been honored and 
privileged to serve the members 
of Local 11 for the last 25 years. I 
started out as a volunteer on the 
Executive and Welfare Committees 
for District 2. I was later appointed 
to the Local Union Executive Board 
and then elected as both your Vice 
President and President. For the 
last five and a half years, I’ve been 
honored to serve as your Business 
Manager and Financial Secretary.

I look forward to continuing 
as an adviser to Robert for a few 
months to ensure there is no loss 
of service to the members. Again, 

it has been my pleasure to serve 
the members of Local 11, and I 
look forward to the next chapter 
in my life.

Fraternally, 
Joël Barton
D659030 

A Fond Farewell

Xx
On Tuesday, Dec. 
19, new Business 
Manager Robert 
Corona met with CA 
Assembly Speaker 
Robert Rivas to 
discuss upcoming 
legislation in the 
year ahead that 
will benefit IBEW 11 
members.

Meeting with the CA Assembly Speaker
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Members Speak Out
“I enjoy this to the fullest, and it’s 
very satisfying knowing that your 
work is going to be there for a 
number of years.”

– MARCO MOLINA
Inside Wireman

“Construction workers get a bad 
rap. But here with the union, 
it’s not like that. It’s like a 
brotherhood. You see these guys 
more than your family. I have no 
complaints. I haven’t had a bad day 
at work. Not a single bad day.”

– STEVE JAUREGUI
Inside Wireman 

“I’ll never go back. I’ll always be 
union. I’ve worked too many years 
being taken advantage of to not 
work in a Brotherhood that takes 
care of you. It’s such a better life.”

– MATT THOMAS 
Site Superintendent

“I want to emphasize my 
gratitude towards having very 
experienced supervisors who  
can finish a project.”

– HAIK TURDJIAN
General Superintendent

block between Wilshire Avenue and Sixth Street 
and operates under a Project Labor Agreement 
are engines of economic stability and growth for 
IBEW members, both new and old.

Brett Moss, the Business Agent for the northern 
part of District 1, said that because the Opus 
Towers residential project isn’t publicly funded, 
the contract offers the developers some flexibility 
to bring on a diverse array of workers with 
different skillsets and levels of experience.

One of those workers is apprentice Hakob 
Hakobyan, who goes by Jack on the job. Right out 
of college, he first went to work in a pharmacy, 
pushing pills and doing paperwork as a low-level 
employee.

“I hated it,” said Hakobyan. “I didn’t see myself 
going far. The stress and the workload at the 
pharmacy was crazy.”

Then, earlier this year, a family friend in the 
construction industry suggested he apply to 
become a union electrician – a move he had been 
eyeing for several years. Hakobyan put in his two 
weeks’ notice at his “boring” pharmaceutical 
office job and never looked back.

That family friend was Haik Turdjian, a 
general superintendent for Conti Electric, who 
was running work on the residential Opus 
condominium project. That’s where Hakobyan 
ended up working in August as an apprentice.

“Ever since, it’s been a smooth ride,” Hakobyan 
said. “It’s amazing. I work with four to five 
different journeymen. All of them came up with 
different people as they journeyed through their 

apprenticeship, and they all have different skills 
to teach me.”

At 25 years old, Hakobyan will be able to make 
more as an electrical worker than he would have 
in the pharmaceutical industry after years of 
schooling and a pile of student debt, he said. 

“I wish I had started sooner, but better late than 
never,” he said.

The towers broke ground in April 2021 and 
started to climb toward the sky in May 2022. 
Turdjian, the general superintendent, said that 
more than 100,000 man hours have flowed into 
wiring up the towers’ 428 units, two skydecks and 
associated amenities.

In addition to housing, Opus will also feature a 
dog park, fitness centers, a club room, co-working 
spaces, a game room, a private screening room, 
and an indoor golf range.

The two towers, one 14 stories and the other 22, 
have provided consistent work for more than 50 
IBEW 11 electricians, Turdjian said.

Among those 50 electricians are nine CWs, or 
craft workers, who have entered the union and 
started to climb the ranks of IBEW 11 by wiring up 
and trimming parts of these towers.

Just a few years ago, Raul Espinoza Armenta 
worked in construction, hanging around Home 
Depot, hoping that work for the day would drive 
into the parking lot.

He applied to become a union electrician, but 
the beginning of the coronavirus pandemic 
delayed his entry, and he signed up for a two-year 
stint in the Army Reserve. Now, he balances his 
reserve duties with his job as an Inside Wireman 
Apprentice on the Koreatown towers project.

“It’s interesting. It’s a challenge for me, first of 

Continued from page 1
KOREATOWN TOWER

all, because, I’m an ESL,” said Espinoza Armenta. “I 
like the program, the way of the union. I like the 
benefits they have.”

Espinoza Armenta put in more than 1,200 hours 
on the project, passed his apprenticeship exam, and 
moved up from the lowest level of CW.

“He was out here for eight months and proved 
his work ethic,” said Moss, the District 1 Business 
Agent. “He showed up every day. The company 
saw that in him and sponsored him into the 
apprenticeship program.”

New workers like Espinoza Armenta rely on 
practical knowledge they gain in the classroom, along 
with experience on the job site from veterans like 
Marco Molina, an Inside Journeyman Wireman who 
has been with IBEW Local 11 for almost 25 years.

“Working with the younger guys, and trying 
to show them what you’ve learned along the way 
is satisfying,” Molino said. “You have to be very 
patient, which I didn’t know how to do in the past. 
But now that I’m older, it feels good to hand over 
what I’ve learned. You know, I can’t take it with me.”

Now Molino is just a couple of years from a 
retirement that has been made possible by his work 
as a union electrician. It’s also allowed him to buy a 
house, decent cars, and braces for his kids. 

That’s a success story, and that’s what the union is 
all about.

— TAYLOR KOURKOS,  
SOUND AND COMMUNICATION JOURNEYMAN



December 2023	 NEWS @ 11	 5

IBEW 11 Women Find Fellowship in Nation’s Capital
In the crisp early December 

air, chants filled the streets of 
Washington, D.C., as hundreds 
upon hundreds of women poured 

out of the Tradeswomen Build Nations 
Conference, the largest gathering of 
women from the trades in history.

Heads turned; horns honked. The 
marchers carried banners, chanted 
union slogans and held their phones 
high to capture this rare moment.

Danielle Lewis, a third-year inside 
wireman apprentice from IBEW 
11, took in the scene as well as the 
feeling of being seen.

“A lot of times we go unseen in 
these kinds of roles,” Lewis said. 
“We’re just there to keep our heads 
down and work. So, getting the 
opportunity to raise your head 
and hold it high and say, ‘Hey, I’m a 
woman in the union. I’m kicking ass.’ 
It’s kind of awesome.”

Each year, North America’s 
Building Trades Unions, or NABTU, 
hosts the Tradeswomen Build 
Nations Conference. The event 
began in 2002 as the Women Build 
California conference and grew over 
time to include the whole country, 
said Diana Limon, IBEW 11’s Director 
of Women Recruitment and Support

This year was the biggest event 
ever with 4,000 women traveling 
from across the continent, including 

40 members of IBEW Local 11. 
“It’s very difficult to describe 

the energy in the room among 
tradeswomen,” Limon said. “It’s 
electrifying. The camaraderie is like 
nothing else.”

Lewis, the third-year apprentice, 
was named NABTU’s Tradeswomen 
Heroes Award winner for September 
2023 for her contributions to IBEW 
Local 11. She currently works on the 
Metro Purple Line Extension project, 
where she is the only woman on site.

“We tend to think this is it for us, 
and it’s the same thing for everybody, 
but getting the opportunity to go 
to the Tradeswomen Build Nations 
Conference opened up my eyes,”  
she said.

This is her second year attending 
the conference, and it’s an extension 
of the fellowship she experiences 
working with committees within 
Local 11, like the Solidarity Committee 
for female members and the Reaching 
out to Next-Gen Electrical Workers, or 
RENEW, committee.

In Washington, D.C., the IBEW 
members toured the International’s 
headquarters and had the chance 
to meet International President 
Kenneth Cooper and Secretary-
Treasurer Paul Nobles. Former 
House Speaker Nancy Pelosi 
addressed the plenary and visited 

the Tradeswomen leaders in a small, 
private session and told attendees, 
“Don’t agonize; organize.”

The most important thing, she 
said, is ensuring that Democrats find 
success in 2024 elections to continue 
the policies of the most union 
friendly administration in history.

“You feel optimistic. You feel 
energized, and it kind of makes you 
ready to face the rest of the year, 
Lewis said. “You fill your cup up 
again at this conference and then go 
back into the world.”

Taylor Kourkos, a Sound and 
Communications Journeyman, also 
attended the conference for the 
second time and said the event was 
“life changing.”

Kourkos took up being an 
electrician after her father, who was 
also an IBEW member, and then dove 
into a world dominated my males.

“I’m a girl’s girl,” Kourkos said. “I 
was always the only girl on the job, 
and it was really rough. I didn’t have 
anyone to talk to because none of my 
girlfriends were electricians.”

Kourkos found female mentors 

within IBEW 11, but the national 
conference really opened up her 
world. At this year’s conference, she 
was one of four attendees selected 
for a new program: Connect to 
Success: Sister-to-Sister Mentorship. 
In this program, she’s paired with a 
female electrician with decades of 
experience, a permanent connection 
back to the NABTU conference.

“The energy was insane, and I 
learned so much about how the 
union has changed for women over 
the years and how it has become 
a better place and a safer space,” 
Kourkos said.

Usually, she would be nervous 
to be selected for a breakout group 
with a small number of influential 
electricians, but there in DC, she felt 
calm and inspired.

“I usually feel small on the job 
because I’m the only woman, 
but being in a room full of other 
tradeswomen made me feel huge,” 
she said.

The Tradeswomen Build Nations 
conference will be held next year in 
New Orleans.

“I usually feel small on the 
job because I’m the only 
woman, but being in a room 
full of other tradeswomen 
made me feel huge.”

— TAYLOR KOURKOS,  
SOUND AND COMMUNICATION JOURNEYMAN



6	 NEWS @ 11	 December 2023

BUSINESS AGENT REPORTS

DISTRICT 2
Gary Tomlin

Happy Holidays to everyone and to your 
families. I wish you all a great and safe New 
Year.

Thank you to the more than 300 brothers, 
sisters and their families that attended the 
annual District 2 Holiday Meeting. It was a 
great turnout and, as always, thank you to all 
the volunteers who helped. 

The work picture is a little slow as is 
typical this time of year. Some jobs to keep 
an eye out for are the Harbor UCLA project 
with Rosendin/Meadows JV, Harbor College 
Southeast Hall with CSI and another battery 
storage facility at AES in Long Beach with 
Sargent Electric.

I’d like to say thank you to Joël Barton for 
his many years of service to Local 11 and wish 
him the best in his retirement.

Welcome Robert Corona as the new 
Business Manager! I know he will do a great 
job for our Local.

DISTRICT 4
Marc Greenfield

Happy New Year Brothers and Sisters!
I hope everyone will have a happy holiday and 

be able to spend quality time with your families.
Our annual holiday party, in December, was 

a huge success, attended by many members 
and their families. Heather made sure that 
there were many fun activities for all the kids 
in attendance. The food was great and was 
enjoyed by all.

This year’s work picture will be better than 
last year with many projects getting ready 
to break all over Local 11! One job I have 
been looking forward to is the 14-terminal 
replacement at Burbank Airport. Temporary 
power will begin sometime around the middle 
of February. 

Hopefully by the time this is being read, 
Mortensen’s 80 mega watt battery storage 
facility will be in full construction mode.

LAUSD and LACCD projects will continue to 
keep many of our members employed.

I would like to wish everyone a Happy and 
Healthy New Year!

DISTRICT 6
Kelly Oliver

Happy Holidays Brothers and Sisters. The 
year is coming to an end, we can finally 
look back and reflect on 2023. It’s amazing 
how time flies by so fast. Historically, the 
construction industry slows down during this 
time of year, but the New Year is coming with 
new projects and new opportunities. District 
6 still has ongoing projects with Unison, CSI, 
Baker, Big Bear Electric, Daniels Electric, Mass 
Electric and a few more slowly dispatching. 
So, keep up with certs and your state licensing 
so you don’t miss a job call closer to home. 
A reminder that our District 6 meeting has 
been changed from the fourth Wednesday of 
every month to second Thursday of the month 

starting on January 11, 2024. Also, I hope to 
see you all at our District 6 holiday party on 
December 27th at 5 p.m.

COMPLIANCE
Veronica Martinez

As many of our members know, I have been 
working with the Department of Industrial 
Relations (DIR) regarding delays in the 
processing of our members applications for 
both new and renewal state certifications 
and the scheduling of exams. While the 
DIR continues to face a worker shortage, I 
am here to help facilitate the process when 
roadblocks arise.

According to the department, exam 
applications are processed within 30 
days, and it takes 24 hours for this info to 
transmit to our testing vendor, PSI.  After 
that, exams are scheduled, and the onus is 
on the applicants. If you receive notification 
that you can schedule your exam and it is 
not available in PSI within a week, please 
contact me.

If you have applied and have not heard 
back from the DIR for a few months, please 
contact me at martinez@ibew11.org.  In 
all instances I will need copies of your 
transmittals to the DIR, your reference 
number and driver’s license number.

CW/CE
Jackie Waltman 

I would like to start a new prep class for 
CW6’s. If you need a class, please contact me 
by email.  Motor Control and Transformer 
classes are in the works for CE1 and CE2 
members. Please sign up right away.

Remember, it’s your responsibility to 
make sure your trainee card is valid. So, 
don’t wait until the last minute to renew 
it. I want to reiterate that you must go to 
school. If you miss school, your ET card could 
be in jeopardy. The State of California will 
not reissue an ET card if you are not going 
to school and progressing. It’s important 
to remember that you must sign the book 
every day to take a job call. Go to the nearest 
dispatch hall to you by 7:30 a.m.

It is an honor to represent you. As always, 
contact me should you need any assistance. 
Watch out for one another and please be safe.

INTELLIGENT 
TRANSPORTATION SYSTEMS
Chris Longoria

Conduit isn’t ‘PIPE’. Laborers and other 
crafts often refer to electrical conduit on 
transportation projects as ‘PIPE.’ Electrical 
work done by someone other than an 
electrical worker jeopardizes our careers 
and the future of our industry. It’s crucial 
to firmly convey throughout the trades that 
electrical work should solely be performed 
by trained electrical professionals. Whether 
it’s a state highway, city street, airport 

runway, bridge or tunnel, transportation 
projects are going on everywhere. The 
current workload combined with upcoming 
projects promise a lot of opportunity for 
IBEW workers. I’m excited to announce 
that we’ve begun the process of branding 
the ITS unit with a new, transportation-
specific logo. Shirts and other related items 
will soon be accessible.

Next Meeting: Tuesday, January 23rd 
at 5 p.m. – Electrical Training Institute, 
Commerce

Please feel free to contact me directly 
at (626) 318-6333 or through email at 
clongoria@ibew11.org.

MANUFACTURING AND 
INDUSTRIAL 
Kristian Mendoza

Hello. I hope this finds you and yours well. 
I want to wish all a happy holiday season.

Kinkisharyo is working hard on the 
Metro refurbishing contract with the P2550 
trains. We are working hard, trying to find 
more contracts in their future and hoping 
to hear more on the Olympic train contract 
in the New Year.

Unfortunately, we were notified that 
Covanta will not be renewing their contract 
with the City of Long Beach. We will be 
meeting with the company to negotiate a 
severance package for our members. I will 
have more info in the coming weeks.

With EAA, we have been working hard on 
an organizing campaign to get all the City 
Council aides represented. This will bring 
more than 350 new members into EAA 
membership.

Thank you for allowing me to serve this 
great local.

Any questions or concerns about 
Manufacturing or Industrial please 
contact me.

REFINERIES
Manny Solis

Work in our refineries has slowed 
down in the fourth quarter. Many of our 
refinery contractors are now preparing 
for work which is scheduled to pick up in 
January 2024.

We are looking for members of all 
classifications to work in the refineries 
this upcoming year.  Most all refineries 
will need journeypersons, both Inside 
Wiremen and Sound and Communication 
workers, along with apprentices in 
each of the classifications. Our refinery 
contractors will also be hiring certified 
instrumentation technicians. 

Most all of our refineries are in the 
process of converting many of their 
crude oil processing units into units 
which produce clean burning fuels. The 
certifications needed for our refineries 
are: RSO 20, TWIC, OSHA 30, NFPA70E, and 
Process Instrumentation level A and level B.

(Continued on page 7)
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Services to box food for the needy and held a 
food drive at the ETI before Thanksgiving. We 
had a lot of volunteers from different unions 
throughout the county, along with IBEW 
members. We were able to hand a food box and a 
turkey to over 1000 families.

As I reflect on 2023, I am amazed at the 
sisterhood and brotherhood throughout our 
union when it comes time to help those in need.  
There is a saying in Spanish: “Hoy por ti, mañana 
por mi.” This translates as:  “Today for you, 
tomorrow for me.” Let’s continue to help those in 
need year round.

Looking forward to a prosperous New Year.

DISTRICT 6
Tommy Zielomski 

Greetings and Happy Holidays from District 
6. As the year comes to an end, I wanted to 
reflect on some of the positive things that have 
happened to the organized labor movement in 
2023.

A recent Gallup poll finds that about 70 percent 
of Americans approve of unions, the highest since 
1965 and well up from the 48 percent low from 2009.

2023 was and is known as the Hot Labor 
Summer, because many workers from actors to 

DISTRICT 4 
Ruben Mendoza

Season’s Greetings Sisters and Brothers!
This past November, I worked alongside 

other staff members and Labor Community 

Starbucks and fast food workers are trying 
to unionize their workplace or have gone on 
strike for better pay and conditions.

Local 11 staff and members have supported 
local unions who have been on strike. We have 
stood in solidarity and marched alongside 
these striking workers. Thankfully, most of the 
unions who were fighting for better contracts 
have received major wins in terms of pay, 
benefits, and working conditions. In the labor 
movement, a win for one is a win for all.

CONTRACTORS 
Mario Barragan

It has been a good year here in the 
organizing and business development team. 
We have increased our contractor base 
and that will generate more work for our 
members. Also, there will be several more 
Project Labor Agreements in the San Gabriel 
Valley in the first quarter of next year. This 
year has seen some positive gains in the 
addition of new contractors and more project 
labor agreements. Like always, it is a pleasure 
and an honor to serve our members of IBEW 
Local 11. Wish you and your family a Merry 
Christmas and a very prosperous New Year.

EVENTS AND LOGISTICS 
Jacob Troncoza

Merry Christmas and Happy Holidays 
to all! We have reached the tail end of the 
year, and it has been a very active and 
motivating year for the future. I have been 
participating in many events to help out 
communities at risk. I appreciate all the 
volunteers and hard work that is put into 
helping others and serving people. For that 
is what true leadership is about, a selfless 
heart to help out the less fortunate in action 
and not only words. I humbly thank you all 
who do so. I will leave you all with blessings 
to you this year into the next. Feliz Navidad 
and God Bless.

BUSINESS AGENT CONT.

Continued from page 1
LEADERSHIP CHANGE

and I hope to bring the best of what 
both of them had.”

Barton succeeded Business 
Manager Marvin Kropke in 2018.

Barton came out of retirement to 
lead the Local through the throes of 
an international pandemic. In 2018, 
after his election, Barton appointed 
Corona as his deputy and Corona 
has served in that capacity as Senior 
Assistant Business Manager and 
Director of Organizing throughout 
Barton’s tenure.

“It’s been one heck of a roll,” 
Barton said. “I couldn’t have turned 
the Local over to a better person. 
Robert Corona is going to do a great 
job. I’ve known him a long time. 20 
years ago, he was my boss. Then it 
worked out that I was his boss. And 
now he’s my boss again.”

The move had been under discussion 
for many months and Barton decided 
that now was the time to do it.

John Harriel, the chairman of 
IBEW 11’s Executive Board, supports 
the changing of the guard. He has 
known and worked with Corona for 
many years and has great respect for 
his leadership ability.

Harriel met Corona in the very 
first days of his apprenticeship, 
when Corona taught him as a first-
year instructor in a class that also 
included Corona’s brother Luis.

Harriel said Barton called a Special 
Called Meeting of the Executive Board 

on Thursday at 5 p.m. At that meeting 
Barton resigned with one condition: 
that Corona be named his successor.

“Joël deserves a lot of respect for 
giving Robert, not only the reins to 
being a Business Manager, but also 
giving him an opportunity to build 
his team for 2024 for the election.”

Robert Corona joined IBEW Local 11 
in 1991 after serving four years 
in the Air Force and working for 
two years as a shop steward in the 
refineries before he applied for the 
apprenticeship as an Inside Wireman 
electrician. He moved into his role as 
an Organizer with IBEW 11 in 1998.

“In my 32 years of service and 
membership, I have performed in 
many roles and capacities,” Corona 
said. “I am humbled and honored 
to take on this new duty and 
responsibility and will do so with all 
the moral earnestness and passion 
that you, the membership, deserve.”

ORGANIZING REPORTS

The IBEW Local 11 Executive board after Robert Corona was sworn in on Thursday, Dec. 14.
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EWMC Brings Holiday Cheer to Skid Row Residents
Members of the Electrical Workers 

Minority Caucus traveled to 
the heart of Skid Row to bring a 
holiday smile and much-needed 

aid on Saturday, Dec. 9.
Fourteen IBEW electricians and EWMC 

members met downtown for the EWMC Day of 
Service and tended to a long line of hundreds of 
the unhoused and underprivileged. They passed 
out clothes donated by IBEW 11 members, 
personal hygiene kits and toilet paper.

The next EWMC meeting is scheduled for 
January 20, 2024.


